
 UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval of: 
�ƒ a prerequisite change for BIOL 4530 from BIOL 3402 or CHEM 4320 to 

BIOL 2490; and  
�ƒ a change in the credit value and course number of BIOL 4530 to BIOL 4431.   
A motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion followed.  The CoD 
voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval of new course PHYS 
4411.  A motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion followed.  The 
CoD voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval to change the 
restrictions on completing more than two majors or baccalaureate degrees by 
amending undergraduate bulletin language allowing up to three majors, major 
concentrations, minors, or baccalaureate degrees.  A motion to approve was made 
and seconded.  Discussion followed.  The CoD voted to approve the amended 
undergraduate bulletin language allowing up to three majors, major 
concentrations, minors, or baccalaureate degrees with several clarifying but non-
substantive revisions.  The approved wording is attached. 
 
Following approval of this recommendation, the CoD voted to remove from the 
table a motion tabled on December 2, 2015, that proposed to approve an UGC 
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A motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion followed.  The CoD 
voted to approve the recommendation. 
 

4) S. Runge led a discussion regarding the Pulaski Tech University Center and UCA 
baccalaureate degrees that could potentially be offered to Pulaski Technical College students 
through the center.  Discussion followed.  The Council of Deans will take a look at data that 
indicates in what programs Pulaski Technical College students are interested, and this 
discussion will continue at a later date.   
 

5) S. Runge led a discussion regarding upcoming position requests.  Requests for visiting 
�S�R�V�L�W�L�R�Q�V���I�R�U���I�D�O�O�������������V�K�R�X�O�G���E�H���V�X�E�P�L�W�W�H�G���W�R���W�K�H���S�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V���R�I�I�L�F�H���E�\���-�D�Q�X�D�U�\������������������������The 
deadline for submission of requests for positions for 2017 is March 1, 2016.  Discussion 
followed. 

 
6) S. Runge led a discussion on criteria for merit and equity.  Feedback received during the 

�S�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V�� �U�H�F�H�Q�W�� �F�R�O�O�H�J�H�� �I�R�U�X�P�V�� �K�D�V�� �L�Q�F�O�X�G�H�G�� �U�H�T�X�H�V�W�V�� �I�R�U�� �Z�U�L�W�W�H�Q�� �P�H�U�L�W�� �D�Q�G�� �H�T�X�L�W�\�� �F�U�L�W�H�U�L�D���� 
Discussion followed. Criteria decisions rest at the department and college levels.  Deans and 
department chairs may want to consider developing written criteria if none currently exist.   

 
7) S. Runge led a discussion regarding students who complete certificate programs but are not 

included in commencement ceremonies.  Certificate programs do not provide degrees, and 
students completing these programs have not historically been permitted to participate in 
commencement.  Students have on occasion submitted requests to walk at commencement. 
Discussion followed regarding whether these students should be allowed to walk.  The 
Council of Deans agreed that students of these programs should not participate at 
commencement, but should be provided a formal certificate.  In the past, the certificate was 
simply designated on the transcript.   

 
8) �3�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V��Announcements: 

�ƒ Reassigned time �U�H�T�X�H�V�W�V���D�U�H���G�X�H���W�R���W�K�H���S�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V���R�I�I�L�F�H���E�\���)�U�L�G�D�\�� 
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 A list of faculty turnover data for the previous three academic years. The 
data indicates that the turnover rate for tenured and tenure-track faculty 
members due to resignation  was an average of 2.48% over the past three 
years. 

 

9) Member Reports 
�ƒ M. Lee stated that Dr. Peter Mehl, Associate Dean of the College of Liberal Arts, 

will be hosting a Ted-�;�� �H�Y�H�Q�W�� �H�Q�W�L�W�O�H�G�� �³Reinventing Liberal Arts Education�´�� �D�W��
6pm on January 19th at UCA Downtown. 

�ƒ T. Wright stated that Reynolds Performance Hall performances resume next week 
with the Monterey Jazz Festival on January 22nd at 7:30pm.  Also, Victor Goines 
will be featured in the Oxford American Jazz Series at South on Main on January 
21st at 8:00pm. 

�ƒ �/�����<�R�X�Q�J���U�H�F�R�P�P�H�Q�G�H�G���W�R���W�K�H���&�R�X�Q�F�L�O���R�I���'�H�D�Q�V���W�K�D�W���3�$�)�¶�V���I�R�U���D�G�M�X�Q�F�W���I�D�F�X�O�W�\���E�H��
submitted for a semester, rather than a full year, unless it is certain that the 
adjunct faculty member will be needed for the full year. 
 

The meeting adjourned at 11:54 a.m. 



  
 

Council of Deans 
January 27, 2016 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:01 a.m. on Wednesday, January 27, 2016. 
Steve Runge presided, and the following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Michael 
Hargis, Maurice Lee, Vicki Groves Scott, Kurt Boniecki, Stephanie Bellar, Jimmy Ishee, Terry 
Wright, Steve Addison and Laura Young.  Christina Madsen, Associate Vice President for 
Communications, Public Relations and Marketing, was present for agenda item number one. 

 
1) C. Madsen shared with council members information regarding the university’s current 













 
 

 

Council of Deans 
February 17, 2016 
 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, February 17, 2016. 
Steve Runge presided, and the following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Michael 
Hargis, Vicki Groves-Scott, Kurt Boniecki, Stephanie Bellar, Jimmy Ishee, Terry Wright, Steve 
Addison and Laura Young.  Peter Mehl, Associate Dean of the College of Liberal Arts, attended 



 
 

 



 
 

 

be included 
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The meeting adjourned at 11:37 a.m. 
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Council of Deans 
March 30, 2016 
 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:04 a.m. on Wednesday, March 30, 2016. Steve 
Runge presided, and the following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Michael Hargis, 
Maurice Lee, Vicki Groves-Scott, Kurt Boniecki, Stephanie Bellar, Jimmy Ishee, Terry Wright, 
Steve Addison and Laura Young.   

 
1) The CoD minutes of March 16, 2016 were approved.  S. Bellar abstained due to having not 

been present at the March 16th meeting. 
 

2) J. Glenn led a discussion regarding the new guidelines for determining qualified faculty as 
put forth by the Higher Learning Commission (HLC).  The new guidelines were distributed 
to CoD, via email, prior to this meeting.  Discussion followed regarding the universities 
current policies and procedures.  Consensus is that current policies and procedures are in line 
with these new guidelines.   

 
Discussion continued regarding how we articulate/document the decision to hire faculty in 
situations in which the candidate does not have the standard academic qualifications but does 
have specific experiences that qualify them.  The �X�Q�L�Y�H�U�V�L�W�\�¶�V��HLC Steering Committee will 
be looking at how we can best articulate/document this decision process to the HLC.  Council 
members will submit information to J. Glenn by April 15th regarding how their colleges make 
these decisions. 
 
Additionally, the university needs to be able to report to ADHE how decisions are made 
regarding the qualifications of graduate assistants.  Responses are due by April 1st. 
 

3) S. Runge led a discussion regarding the need to identify 2 or 3 programs at UCA which are 
considered to be different than their counterparts at other institutions and around the country.  
These are programs of distinction that other institutions look at, talk about and seek to 
emulate.  The attention that can be garnered by proper marketing of these programs will 
enhance the overall reputation of the university and thereby benefit all programs at UCA.  
Discussion followed. Council members are asked to review the programs that they believe 
have these attributes, and the discussion will  continue at an upcoming CoD meeting.    
 

4)  �3�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V���D�Q�Q�R�X�Q�F�H�P�H�Q�W�V�� 
�ƒ S. Runge provided council members with copies of the evaluation form for Bill 

Sheehan, candidate for the vice president for institutional advancement position.  
CoD met with the candidate yesterday. 

�ƒ The walk-�W�K�U�R�X�J�K�� �I�R�U�� �W�R�P�R�U�U�R�Z�¶�V�� �E�R�D�U�G�� �P�H�H�W�L�Q�J�� �K�D�V�� �E�H�H�Q�� �V�F�K�H�G�X�O�H�G�� �I�R�U�� �W�K�L�V��
afternoon. 

�ƒ 





  
 

Council of Deans 
April 6, 2016 
 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, April 6, 2016. Steve 
Runge presided, and the following members were present: 



  
 





 
 

Council of Deans 
April 20, 2016 
 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:03 a.m. on Wednesday, April 20, 2016. Steve 
Runge presided, and the following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Michael Hargis, 



 
 

�ƒ Interviews for the Department of Family and Consumer Sciences chair position 
begin today. 

�ƒ S. Runge will meet with the Department of Psychology and Counseling tomorrow 
afternoon. 

�ƒ The ADHE Concurrent Credit Advisory Committee will meet tomorrow in Little 
Rock. 

�ƒ The UCA Minority Student Graduation Dinner will be held tomorrow night. 
�ƒ The AR Higher Education Coordinating Board meeting will be held on Friday 

morning in Hot Springs.  The UCA Occupational Therapy Doctorate program is 
on the agenda. 

�ƒ The annual Staff Senate Picnic is scheduled for Friday at 11:30am at the 
amphitheater. 

�ƒ S. Runge will be hosting a meeting on African American male student retention 
on Friday afternoon.   

�ƒ �7�K�H�� �8�&�$�� �1�L�J�K�W�� �R�I�� �'�L�V�W�L�Q�F�W�L�R�Q�� �Z�L�O�O�� �E�H�� �K�H�O�G�� �D�W�� �W�K�H�� �$�5�� �*�R�Y�H�U�Q�R�U�¶�V�� �0�D�Q�V�L�R�Q�� �R�Q��
Saturday night. 

�ƒ S. Runge stated �W�K�H���S�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V��office has received some complaints from students 
and parents of isolated cases in which class is being concluded before the end of 
the semester.  The Higher Learning Commission accreditation guidelines require 
a full semester include at least 15 hours of active instruction time for every credit 
hour awarded.  

�ƒ Marketing for UCA Online for the 2016-2017 academic year to begin soon.  This 
marketing is expected to be targeted rather than general in nature.  Further 
discussion regarding UCA Online will take place at the next CoD meeting. 
 

6) Member Reports: 
�ƒ J. Glenn stated that: 

�x T�K�L�V�� �Z�H�H�N�¶�V�� �+�/�&�� �F�R�Q�I�H�U�H�Q�F�H�� �S�U�R�Y�L�G�H�G�� �D�� �O�R�W�� �R�I�� �X�V�H�I�X�O�� �L�Q�I�R�U�P�D�W�L�R�Q���� �� �+�H��
will send council members a link for the HLC strategic framework 
document.  This document provides a good distillation of major issues and 
lets us see where UCA is in relation to those issues.  

�x Council members should send J. Glenn information on how their colleges 
make decisions on faculty appointments when hiring faculty in situations 
in which the candidate does not have the standard academic qualifications 
but does have specific experiences that qualify them.   

�x With regard to issues related to Digital Measures, Amber Hall, Director of 
Institutional Research, will begin communicating to college deans who 
may then relay any necessary information to their college. 

�x �7�K�H�� �8�&�$�� �2�7�'�� �S�U�R�S�R�V�D�O�� �L�V�� �H�[�S�H�F�W�H�G�� �W�R�� �U�H�F�H�L�Y�H�� �D�S�S�U�R�Y�D�O�� �D�W�� �)�U�L�G�D�\�¶�V��
Higher Ed Coordinating Board meeting and will then be submitted to HLC 
on May 2nd. 

�ƒ M. Hargis stated that 





 

 

Council of Deans 
April 27, 2016 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:09 a.m. on Wednesday, April 27, 2016. Steve 
Runge presided, and the following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Michael Hargis, 
Maurice Lee, Vicki Groves-Scott, Kurt Boniecki, Stephanie Bellar, Jimmy Ishee, Terry Wright 
and Laura Young.  Carl Frederickson attended in the absence of Steve Addison.  Jane Ann 
Williams, Director of International Engagement; Ashely Pettingill, Associate Director of 
International Engagement; Natalie Flemming, Study Abroad Coordinator; and Phillip Bailey, 
Chair of the Department of Languages, Linguistics, Literatures and Cultures attended for agenda 
item number two.  

  
1) The CoD minutes of April 20, 2016 were approved. C. Frederickson abstained from the vote 

due to having not been present at the April 20th CoD meeting. 
 

2) N. Flemming and J. A. Williams presented the following 2017 Study Abroad program 
proposals: 

 
�ƒ Chinese Language Immersion at ECNU, May 12�±June 19 
�ƒ Spanish Language Immersion in Costa Rica, May 14�±June 11 
�ƒ CSPA in Brazil or China, May 16-29 
�ƒ UCA in Florence: Economics, Interior Design & Psychology, May 29�±June 26 
�ƒ UCA in Paris, May 23-26 UCA instruction and May 30-June 22 travel 
�ƒ Travel Seminar in Great Britain: Literature on Location, June 5-9 instruction and 

June 10-28 travel 
�ƒ The Beatles and Popular Culture in the UK and USA, May 19�±June 3 
�ƒ Theatre in London, May 7-17 
�ƒ Business in Cuba; May 15-19, May 30�±June 2 instruction and May 20-28 or 

spring break travel 
�ƒ Service Learning in Cuba; May 15-19, Ma

--



 

 

fall and instead open sections incrementally as needed. Discussion followed and will 
�F�R�Q�W�L�Q�X�H���D�W���Q�H�[�W���Z�H�H�N�¶�V���U�H�W�U�H�D�W�� 
 

4) S. Runge and K. Boniecki led a discussion regarding incentives for faculty who develop 
and/or convert and teach courses in the UCA Online program.  The outline of incentives, as 
established in the proposed UCA Online strategic design document, was reviewed by council 
members.  The document establishes incentives for course design and development that takes 
place before July 1, 2016 and design and development that takes place on July 1, 2016 and 
after.  Discussion followed.   

 
5) M. Lee led a discussion regarding the promotion and tenure application process. S. Runge 

noted that the process for application has not changed and faculty applying for both 
promotion and tenure may continue to submit applications for each, along with the other 
required documents, in one binder. Under our current handbook, faculty are not required to 
apply for promotion when they apply for tenure.  The requirements for this binder may be 
found at http://uca.edu/academicaffairs/publications-information/���� �� �7�K�H�� �S�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V�� �R�I�Iice is 
working with Amber Hall, Director of Institutional Research, to convert the application 
process to an online format by Spring 2017. 
 

6)  �3�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V���D�Q�Q�R�X�Q�F�H�P�H�Q�W�V�� 
�ƒ �7�K�H�� �S�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V�� �P�H�H�W�L�Q�J�V�� �Z�L�W�K�� �G�H�S�D�U�W�P�H�Q�W�V�� �L�Q�� �E�R�W�K�� �&�+�%�6�� �D�Q�G�� �&�1�6�0�� �K�D�Y�H��

concluded for this semester.  He is looking forward to meeting with other 
departments and/or colleges in the fall semester. 

�ƒ Brian Corbin, Director of Transfer Services, and the provost will attend the 
National Park Community College board meeting this afternoon to speak about 
�8�&�$�¶�V���U�H�F�H�Q�W�O�\���H�V�W�D�E�O�L�V�K�H�G���W�U�D�Q�V�I�H�U���D�J�U�H�H�P�H�Q�W�V���Z�L�W�K���W�K�H���V�F�K�R�R�O�� 

�ƒ �'�U���¶�V�� �'�D�Y�H�� �1�D�\�O�R�U�� �D�Q�G�� �%�H�Q�� �0�F�1�H�Z�� �Z�L�O�O�� �E�H�� �U�H�F�R�J�Q�L�]�H�G�� �D�W�� �6�D�W�X�U�G�D�\�¶�V��
commencement ceremonies as UCA Distinguished Faculty Emeriti. 

�ƒ �7�K�H�������������'�H�D�Q�¶�V���5�H�W�U�H�D�W���Z�L�O�O���E�H���R�Q���0�D�\����nd and 3rd at the Elizabeth House. 
�ƒ Camille Shepherd, Director of Assessment, resigned on Monday.  K. Boniecki 

will be contacting a previous candidate for the position who was deemed 
acceptable by the committee to extend an offer for this now available position. 

�ƒ The university has some long-serving full-time continuing faculty that still make 
less than $40,000/year.  Dr. Runge expressed concern and hopes to be able to 
increase these salaries when possible to at least a $40,000 threshold. 
 

7) Member Reports: 
�ƒ M. Lee stated that: 

�x The Adcock Scholarship reception was held on April 19th.  Fourteen 
students received scholarships to study this summer in China, Costa Rica 
and France. 

�x The 3rd Annual Service Learning Awards ceremony was held in Brewer 
Hegeman on April 19th.  

http://uca.edu/academicaffairs/publications-information/


 

 

�x The CLA year-end reception was held on April 22nd at UCA Downtown.  
Dr. Taine Duncan was recognized as the outstanding faculty member in 
the college.  Dr. Kim Little was recognized as the E



  
 

 

Council of Deans 
May 3, 2016 
 
 

The Council of Deans met at 8:30 a.m. on Tuesday, May 3, 2016.  Steve Runge presided, and the 
following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Michael Hargis, Maurice Lee, Vicki Groves-
Scott, Kurt Boniecki, Stephanie Bellar, Jimmy Ishee, Terry Wright, Steve Addison and Laura 
Young.   

 
1) Action items of the April 19, 2016 meeting of the UCA Undergraduate Council were 

considered as follows: 
 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval of new course MIS 
4355 as a required course to the MIS Core courses for the MIS majors with the 
following concentrations: 
�ƒ Application Development 
�ƒ Telecommunications & Computer Networks 
�ƒ Business Analysis  

A motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion followed. The CoD 
voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval to add JOUR 1123 
as a requirement of the major in Journalism and adjust relevant undergraduate 
bulletin language.  A motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion 
followed. The CoD voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for the addition of PSYC 4377 to 
the upper-division UCA Core to meet diversity goal A.  A motion to approve 
was made and seconded.  Discussion followed. The CoD voted to approve the 
recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval to new course 
WRTG 1374.  A motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion 
followed. The CoD voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval to add WRIT 3315 
to the upper-division core.  A motion to approve was made and seconded.  
Discussion followed. The CoD voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval of a new BBA 
degree program and a new minor in Logistics and Supply Chain Management.  A 
motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion followed. The CoD 
voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval to allow BBA degree 
seeking students to minor within the College of Business.  A motion to approve 
was made and seconded.  Discussion followed. The CoD voted to approve the 
recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council considered allowing Business majors to complete 
minors in Accounting, Management Information Systems, Management, and 
Marketing with specified changes to each of the minors.  The UGC tabled the 
proposals.  Discussion followed, and no action was taken. 



  
 

 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval of new course FREN 
4396.  A motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion followed. The 
CoD voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval to add course ELSE 
4307 to the upper-division core.  A motion to approve was made and seconded.  
Discussion followed. The CoD voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval to replace ELSE 
4307 with ELSE 3301 as a requirement for the minor in Special Education.  A 
motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion followed. The CoD 
voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ UCA Undergraduate Council recommendation for approval to replace FACS 
3456 with FACS 4130 as a requirement for the minor in Special Education.  A 
motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion followed. The CoD 
voted to approve the recommendation. 

�ƒ 



 
 
 
Council of Deans 
May 11, 2016 
 



5)  �3�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V���D�Q�Q�R�X�Q�F�H�P�H�Q�W�V�� 
�ƒ A new search to fill the director of assessment position will begin immediately.  

Alyson McEntire, Coordinator of Academic Assessment, will work with K. 
Boniecki to ensure the assessment program is supported in the interim.  

�ƒ A meeting regarding UCA advertising took place last week.  Advertising will be 
going out soon regarding UCA Online and summer school, as well as the 
summer-time targeted campaign for traditional undergraduate students. The UCA 
Online advertising campaign is expected to be a continuous, year-long campaign.  
Representatives from Eric, Rob & Isaac will be contacting departments to collect 
information that will be used in upcoming advertising. 

�ƒ A meeting took place last week regarding the Apple 1-1 initiative.   
�ƒ A meeting took place on Monday regarding the UCA Coding Academy.  The 

academy will be managed by the Office of 

https://uca.edu/toolkit/






 
 

 

�ƒ Marketing proposal to: 
�ƒ Add MKTG 3350 to the Marketing minor as a substitution for 

MKTG 2350 for students seeking a BBA degree 
�ƒ Add elective course MKTG 3453 to the Marketing minor 
�ƒ Reduce the number of Management courses that can be used for a 

Marketing minor from six credit hours to three credit hours 
�ƒ Make editorial changes to the Marketing minor in the UG Bulletin 

consistent with existing policy. 
 

A motion to approve was made and seconded.  Discussion followed. The CoD voted to 
approve the recommendation. 
 

4) S. Runge led a discussion regarding CoD appointments to be made to the Information 
Technology Advisory Committee (ITAC), the Online Learning Advisory Committee 
(OLAC) and the Strategic Planning Advisory Committee (SPC).  Discussion followed and 
the CoD made the following appointments: 

�ƒ ITAC �± Steve Addison 
�ƒ OLAC- Michael Hargis 
�ƒ SPC �± Jonathan Glenn 

 
Council members also discussed individual dean appointments to the new Service Learning 
Advisory Committee.  Prior to approval of the committee by the Faculty Senate and Board of 
Trustees this spring, the committee met as an ad hoc committee during the 2015-2016 
academic year.  P. Mehl provided the list of college representatives who served on the ad hoc 
committee.  Discussion followed and council members agreed to formally appoint these 
individuals to serve on this committee. 
 
S. Runge also led a discussion regarding the formation of a Faculty Load Taskforce to be 
charged with developing a model for faculty load.  S. Runge will be meeting with Faculty 
Senate President Kaye McKinzie next week to discuss the composition of the taskforce, and 
council members are asked to submit recommendations of individuals to serve on the 
taskforce by Monday, June 13th.  Discussion followed.    
  

5) S. Runge led a discussion continued from the May 11, 2016 CoD meeting regarding Grades 
First, mid-term grade reporting and Blackboard Gradebook.   
 
Faculty Senate President Kaye McKinzie received positive feedback from faculty senators 
about the advantages of using Grades First for monitoring of student progress instead of mid-
term grades���� �� �7�K�H�� �S�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V�� �R�I�I�L�F�H�� �Z�L�Ol follow-up to determine what will be required to 
facilitate the transition to Grades First and report back to the Council of Deans.  Discussion 
followed.  Previous discussions regarding the use of Blackboard Gradebook have been 
tabled. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

http://www.arkshakes.com/


 

 

Council of Deans 
June 22, 2016 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, June 22, 2016. Steve 
Runge presided, and the following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Kurt Boniecki, Joan 
Simon, Terry Wright, and Steve Addison.  Peter Mehl, Associate Dean of the College of Liberal 
Arts, attended in the absence of Maurice Lee. Ken Griffin, Associate Dean of the College of 
Business, attended in the absence of Michael Hargis. Donna Wake, Associate Dean of the 
College of Education, attended in the absence of Vicki Groves-Scott.  Jacquie Rainey, Associate 
Dean of the College of Health and Behavioral Sciences, attended in the absence of Jimmy Ishee.  
Laura Young joined the meeting after discussion item number four. 

Colin Stanton, Coor



 

 

consideration should be given to any needed revisions of the current allocation model.  J. 
Simon will survey department chairs to find out how GA funds are typically used within their 
programs.  CoD will continue this discussion at an upcoming meeting.   
 
Also discussed was continuous enrollment requirements for �*�$�¶�V.  The GA manual indicates 
that students must be continuously enrolled, but the Graduate Bulletin does not contain a 
broad statement indicating this.  



 

 

�ƒ As a reminder, advising holds should be released only after a student has been 
advised; departments should not release holds in bulk. 

�ƒ 



 
 

Council of Deans 
July 6, 2016 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:02 a.m. on Wednesday, July 6, 2016. Steve 
Runge presided, and the following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Michael Hargis, 
Vicki Groves-Scott,



 
 

graduate assistant must be enrolled.  An across-the-board continuous enrollment policy is 
needed, but the policy would need to address exceptions under special circumstances as the 
policy might not work for all programs.  J. Simon and L. Young will work to draft a policy, 
and deans will be asked to review the language and determine how it will affect the programs 
within their respective colleges.    

4) S. Runge led a discussion continued from the June 22nd CoD meeting regarding the 
minimum/maximum credit-hours for summer sessions.  The proposal document provided at 
the June 22nd meeting was revised following discussion at the last meeting and was 
distributed to council members.  Discussion followed regarding the appropriate total 
maximum credit-hours for May Intersession, Summer I and Summer II combined.  
Consensus is that the total number of credit-hours for these combined terms should not be 
greater than the maximum total credit-hours allowed for the fall or spring terms which is 18 
hours.  The document will be revised to reflect an 18-

 



 
 

�ƒ J. Simon stated that the graduate student orientation provided each year by the 
Graduate School has not been well attended.  To assist in assessing the need for 
this orientation, council members are asked to let her know which graduate 
programs already offer an internal orientation for their graduate students.  



  
 

 

Council of Deans 
July 20, 2016 
 





 
 

 

Council of Deans 
August 3, 2016 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, August 3, 2016. Steve 



 
 

 

�x August Registration & Orientation (ARO) is scheduled for Thursday and 
Friday, August 4th & 5th. 

�x Summer Commencement is scheduled for Friday, August 5th, at 7:00pm.  
There will be a video message presented instead of an Alumni speaker. 

8.) Member Reports: 

�x D. Wake reported the College of Education wrapped up its final P-12 
summer camp yesterday. More than 430 people attended the camps. 

�x K. Boniecki informed council members that he received 12 applications 
for the Director of Assessment position. The search committee, chaired by 





 

6) Member Reports: 

�x M. Lee announced that he is planning to retire following the 2016-2017 academic 
year.  Faculty and staff in the College of Liberal Arts have been notified. 

�x V. Groves-Scott stated that students and department chairs are invited to attend an 
upcoming meeting regarding the P3T (Partnership for Transition to Teaching) grant 
and the opportunity to come back to UCA for a masters degree.  Chairs are encouraged 
to attend and to invite any students who might be interested. Deans are also welcome 
to attend. [The meeting has been scheduled for September 7th at 12:30pm in the 
Presidents Dining Room.] 

�x J. Simon stated that she is scheduled to meet with the Academic Council on Friday 



 
 
 

 

Council of Deans 
August 31, 2016 
 
The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, August 31, 2016. Steve 
Runge presided, and the following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Michael Hargis, 
Maurice Lee, Victoria Groves-Scott, Kurt Boniecki, Joan Simon, Jimmy Ishee, Terry Wright, 
Steve Addison and Laura Young.  Christina Madsen, Associate Vice President for University 
Relations and Creative Services (URCS), was present for item number two. 
 
1)  The CoD minutes of August 24, 2016 were approved.  
 
2)  C. Madsen provided council members with an updates and reminders with regard to URCS 

initiatives.   
�x Erica Ruble is the new Operations Manager for URCS and all requests submitted to 

URCS should be submitted to Erica; 
�x 



 
 
 

 

�x Candidates for the director of assessment position will be on campus for interviews 
over the next two weeks.   

�x S. Runge, S. Addison, Jim Downey (Chair of the Department of Management 
Information Systems) and Dr. Emri Celebi (Chair of the Department of Computer 
Science) will meet on Thursday with Josh Smith of Metova to discuss a potential 
opportunity to use Cyber Range for educational purposes.  Discussion followed. 

�x The deadline for submission of �V�S�U�L�Q�J�� ���������� �U�H�D�V�V�L�J�Q�P�H�Q�W�V�� �U�H�T�X�H�V�W�V�� �W�R�� �W�K�H�� �S�U�R�Y�R�V�W�¶�V��
office is September 9th. 

�x The SGA president and vice-president will attend the September 14th CoD meeting. 
�x The First �±Year Minority Student Dinner is scheduled for September 15th at 5:30pm in 

the Student Center Ballroom. 
�x The Diversity After Hours reception is scheduled for September 20th, from 4:30pm �± 

6:00pm in the McCastlain Fireplace Room. 
�x Council members will travel to Northwest Arkansas Community College (NWACC) 

on September 21st for a meeting regarding the future relationship between UCA and 
NWACC. 

�x The Information Technology Advisory Committee (ITAC) met yesterday.  Concerns 
regarding administrative access to local computers was discussed.  The conversion to 
Active Directory will begin this fall. 
 

4) Member Reports: 
�x J. Glenn stated that: 

�ƒ Institutional Research (IR) will be contacting deans to discuss logistics 
and training in preparation for the move towards using Digital Measures 
for application for promotion, tenure, and advancement.  The process is 
being piloted this year for mid-tenure review. 

�ƒ ARGOS training sessions will be available this fall. 
�ƒ The first graduate outcomes survey will close on Friday.  IR is looking for 

ways to increase the response rate for this survey. 
�ƒ IR has not yet received feedback from deans on SOC codes and will be 

sending an email request to deans in the near future. 
�x K. Boniecki stated that the schedule for the director of assessment candidate 

interviews is as follows: 
�ƒ Marcelo Schmidt, September 8 & 9 
�ƒ Brandon Combs, September 15 & 16 

�x J. Simon stated that she attended the August 26 meeting of the Academic Council to 
discuss the GA survey and the new research focus of the website which is currently 
being updated. 

�x S. Addison stated that 
�ƒ The college received notification that the Department of Computer 

Science ET

BT
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�ƒ The application will be slightly modified to require 
approval by the faculty advisor of remaining major 
requirements. This addition will ensure that each student 
meets with his/her faculty advisor. 

�ƒ The Academic Advising Center (AAC) will continue to:  
�x Update major, minor, and bulletin year in Banner, if 

needed 
�x Complete the portion of the application relating to 

satisfaction of 
o Lower division core requirements 
o Minor requirements 
o Other specific degree and graduation 

requirements such as minimum total hours, 
minimum upper division hours, etc. 

�ƒ Specific procedures will be provided to the department 
chairs for distribution to the faculty 

�ƒ Advising training will continue to be provided to the colleges.   
 

Meeting adjourned at 11:17am 
 



 
 
 
Council of Deans 
September 14, 2016 
 
The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, September 14, 2016. 
Steve Runge presided, and the following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Michael 
Hargis, Maurice Lee, Victoria Groves-Scott, Kurt Boniecki, Joan Simon, Jimmy Ishee, Terry 
Wright, Steve Addison and Laura Young.  Kelsey Broaddrick, SGA President, and Bryce 
Woods, SGA Vice President, were present for agenda item number one.  Chris Riggins, Assistant 
Director of Transfer Recruitment, was present for agenda item number two.   
 
1) K. Broaddrick and B. Woods introduced themselves to council members and provided an 

overview of the Student Government Associatio�Q�¶�V�� �J�R�D�O�V�� �I�R�U�� �$�<�� ��������-2017 and upcoming 
dates for the SAFA funding application process.  David Beale will serve as the primary 
academic senator this year and will be contacting the academic college deans to set up initial 
meetings.  Discussion followed.   

 
2)









 

Council of Deans 
October 5, 2016 
 



 

g. Three proposals from the Digital Filmmaking department to add prerequisite FILM 2466 
to: FILM 3305/4305; FILM 3355/4355; and FILM 3356/4356.  A motion to approve was 
made by K. Boniecki and seconded by T. Wright. Motion passed, all in favor.  

J. Glenn also mentioned that the Health Sciences Department will need to submit an action item 
to the Undergraduate Council to reflect the new program name for Medical Laboratory Science. 

6.) �W�Œ�}�À�}�•�š�[�•�����v�v�}�µ�v�����u���v�š�• 
a. S. Runge attended the ADHE meeting for CAOs on September 30. K. Boniecki was asked 

t�}���o�}�}�l���]�v�š�}���š�Z�����^�D���š�Z���h�‰�_���Œ���u�����]���o�����}-requisite program. The Funding Productivity 
Model was discussed. 

b. Distinguished Scholars Day was held on September 29. Deans mentioned a low 
attendance at the college sessions. B. Hill suggested inviting the visiting students to sit in 
on classes. 

c. Diversity Strategic Plans are due from each unit on November 15. 
d. Pulaski Tech Transfer Day was held on September 27.  Deans indicated the student 

demographics were very different from the ASU



 
 

Council of Deans 
October 12, 2016 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, Octob



 
 

e. S. Runge mentioned BOT member Elizabeth Farris was scheduled to meet on 
October 20 with support units within the division including the Academic 
�����À�]�•�]�v�P�������v�š���Œ�U���š�Z�����Z���P�]�•�š�Œ���Œ�[�•���K�(fice, and the Office of Student Success.   

f. S. Runge discussed mid-tenure review guidelines. The Faculty Handbook requires 
that the mid-tenure review is completed by the end of the spring term of the 
�(�����µ�o�š�Ç���u���u�����Œ�[s third year. This application form is in Digital Measures and the 
review forms to be completed by the department committee, the chair, and the 
dean ���Œ�����}�v���š�Z�����W�Œ�}�À�}�•�š�[�•���Á�����•�]�š�� �µ�v�����Œ���^�W�µ���o�]�����š�]�}�v�•�����v�����/�v�(�}�Œ�u���š�]�}�v�_�����š���š�Z�]�•��
link: uca.edu/academicaffairs/publications-information/  

7.) Member Reports: 
a. M. Lee recognized Dr. Lucy Lu�[s service to the Confucius Institute. 
b. K. Boniecki announced Diversity Strategic Plans are due October 15. 
c. S. Addison mentioned the grand opening on October 22 for the Conway Corp 

Center for Sciences. The Donaghey Hall grand opening will be held on the same 
day.  

d. L. Young discussed work flow options for part time hiring in People Admin.  
Discussion followed. Deans indicated that they preferred to use paper PAFs in 
most cases rather than post all part-time positions in People Admin. L. Young will 
discuss using both methods with HR. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 11:50 a.m. 

uca.edu/academicaffairs/publications-information/


Council of Deans 
October 19, 2016 
 

The Council of Deans met in regular session at 9:00 am on Wednesday, October 19, 2016. Steve Runge 
presided, and the following members were present: Jonathan Glenn, Maurice Lee, Vicki Groves-Scott, 
Kurt Boniecki, Joan Simon, Jimmy Ishee, Terry Wright and Laura Young.  Tammy Rogers attended in the 
absence of Michael Hargis. Joycelin Randle and Lynn Burley were present for agenda item one. Angela 
Webster was present for agenda item two. Kim Hutchcraft and Tyra Phillips were present for agenda 
item six. 

1.) Joycelin Randle and Lynn Burley announced details of the Faculty Staff Giving Campaign which is 
scheduled to kick off on Thursday, October 27, 2016. The request is that everyone participate, 
even if it is a small amount. Everyone who donates will receive a token of stewardship of 
appreciate gift. Departments a



Council meeting to be held on October 22nd  to gain their feedback and insight prior to 
proceeding with the plan. Discussion followed. 

7.) S. Runge led a discussion on faculty load and reassigned time. He has reviewed the requests for 
faculty reassignments for the spring 2017 semester, and some departmental requests are 
extensive. Although reassignments will continue to be approved on a case-by-case basis, it is 
critical that we limit the costs of hiring part-time faculty and full-time visitors to take on teaching 
loads otherwise assigned to continuing faculty. Otherw




